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Schistosomiasis  
in Cattle in  

Corsica, France
To the Editor: The origin of the 

human cases of urinary schistosomia-
sis observed in France was recently 
identified (1,2). None of these patients 
had traveled to a disease-endemic 
area, but all had vacationed in Corsica 
and had swum in the Cavu River, near 
Porto-Vecchio in southern Corsica. 
The letter by Berry et al. to Emerging 
Infectious Diseases (2) reminded us 
that bovine schistosomiasis had been 
reported in Corsica in the past, up 
through the 1960s, in the same  area.

In cattle, Schistosoma bovis has 
been found in Africa and the Middle 
East (Iraq, Israel), as well as in the 
Mediterranean Basin, especially in 
Sicily and Sardinia in Italy, and Cor-
sica, France, where cases were report-
ed as early as 1929 by Emile Brumpt 
(3,4). In addition, certain Schistosoma 
blood fluke species, especially S. hae-
matobium and S. bovis, can share the 
same definitive hosts (humans or ani-
mals) and the same intermediate hosts, 
i.e., Bulinus contortus snails. Cattle, 
sheep and goats, horses, wild rumi-
nants and rodents can all be definitive 
hosts of S. bovis.

In cattle, the clinical manifesta-
tions of infestation are poorly docu-
mented. In experimental animals, in-
termittent diarrhea has been observed, 
sometimes containing blood or mucus,  

in addition to a loss of appetite, pro-
gressive anemia, and, especially, 
blood eosinophilia, a sign which, as in 
humans, indicates that the infestation 
is recent. Under natural conditions, the 
disease is believed to be mainly sub-
clinical and chronic. It should be not-
ed that the acute form of the disease is 
more common in sheep (5). With re-
gard to lesions, the disease is closer to 
intestinal schistosomiasis (caused by 
S. mansoni) than to urinary schistoso-
miasis. The lesions are characterized 
by the formation of gray-white granu-
lomas  ³5 mmin diameter, or by pol-
yps, and intestinal hemorrhaging due 
to bleeding of the granulomas formed 
during migration of the parasite’s eggs 
to the intestinal lumen. In the liver, 
granulomas may also be observed, 
as well as fibrosis of the portal vein. 
Hepatomegaly and cirrhosis may also 
be present. These lesions are caused 
by adult parasites in the mesenteric 
vessels and the portal vein.

The presence of Bulinus truncatus 
contortus (Michaud) (Mollusca, Gas-
tropoda, Hygrophila) snails was men-
tioned as early as 1832, and the spe-
cies was formally identified in 1922 
in Corsica. Since that time it has been 
assumed that this mollusc could be a 
potential intermediate host for human 
(6) or bovine (3,7) schistosomiasis.

In 1963, Gretillat studied bovine 
schistosomiasis in Corsica (8). Inves-
tigations of Bulinus snails were con-
ducted solely in the southern part of 
the island, in the area where  Brumpt 
had described their presence 30 years 
earlier. Bulinus snails were identified 
in 4 rivers, the Rizzanese, Baraci, 
Ortolo and Spartano, especially in 
residual ponds of waterways some-
times quite close to the sea. At 2 sites, 
unidentifiable cercaria larvae were 
revealed through dissection (5 of 70 
Bulinus snails in the Rizzanese, 26 of 
50 in the Baraci). As part of the same 
study, slaughterhouse examination of 
15 cattle from regions where Bulinus 
snails had been discovered revealed 
adult Schistosoma in the mesenteric 
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and vesical veins, as well as in the 
liver and the portal system.

In a more comprehensive study 
(9), Bulinus snails were found in all 
of Corsica’s coastal rivers, except for 
those in the northwestern-most part of 
the island. However,  of the 55 bod-
ies of water where Bulinus snails were 
found, only 1 contained gastropods 
with Schistosoma cercariae, and re-
sults of a search for blood flukes in 220 
small rodents (known for being sus-
ceptible to S. bovis and captured near 
bodies of water where Bulinus snails 
had been observed) were negative. 

We have found no other docu-
mentation on bovine schistosomiasis 
in Corsica between 1966 and the pres-
ent time. Has this disease disappeared 
since the 1960s? Is it still present as an 
enzootic disease with silent transmis-
sion? It should be noted that the disease 
produces few or no clinical signs and 
that slaughterhouse detection requires 
dissection of the circulatory system of 
the abdominal cavity. In any case, the 
discovery of human cases of schisto-
somiasis proves that a human–Bulinus 
parasitic cycle exists in Corsica, and 
therefore an animal–Bulinus cycle may 
exist as well. For the sake of scientific 
interest, an investigation into the pres-
ence of S. bovis in ruminants in Cor-
sica would be worthwhile. Moreover, 
the fact that both Schistosoma species 
use the same intermediate host, Bulinus 
contortus snails, could cause problems 
with differential diagnosis.
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HIV-Associated  
Disseminated  
Emmonsiosis,  
Johannesburg, 
South Africa

To the Editor: Emmonsia spp., 
dimorphic fungi found worldwide, 
cause disease mainly among lower- 

order mammals (1). Although emmon-
sia rarely infect humans, the fungi can 
cause localized granulomatous pul-
monary disease (adiaspiromycosis) in 
immunocompetent persons (1–4). Be-
fore 2013, no association was known 
between emmonsia and HIV, and there 
was no indication that emmonsia were 
endemic to sub-Saharan Africa.

In 2013 a novel Emmonsia sp. 
that is closely related to E. pasteuriana 
was described. The fungus caused dis-
seminated disease in 13 HIV-infected 
persons in South Africa (12 in Cape 
Town, 1 in Bloemfontein) (5). Two 
additional cases of disseminated em-
monsiosis caused by this novel species 
were identified in HIV-uninfected per-
sons (1 immunocompetent, the other 
immunosuppressed for renal trans-
plantation) in Cape Town (6). Because 
these cases clustered geographically, it 
was suggested that this novel Emmon-
sia sp. occupies a microenvironment 
around Cape Town (7). We report 3 
additional cases of disseminated em-
monsiosis from Johannesburg, South 
Africa, 403 km from Bloemfontein 
and 1,400 km from Cape Town. All 
patients were HIV-infected and re-
ported no travel to Bloemfontein or 
Cape Town.

The 3 patients were admitted to 
Helen Joseph Hospital between Au-
gust 2012 and August 2014; all pa-
tients were male and had CD4 counts 
of ≤5 cells/µL at admission. Patient 1 
had never received antiretroviral thera-
py; patients 2 and 3 had defaulted anti-
retroviral treatment for several months 
before admission. All patients had 
disseminated skin rash, pneumonia, 
anemia, and substantial weight loss; 
chest radiographs suggested pulmo-
nary tuberculosis. The rash appeared 
as disseminated hyperpigmented scaly 
papules and plaques (online Techni-
cal Appendix Figure 1, http://wwwnc.
cdc.gov/EID/article/20/12/14-0902-
Techapp1.pdf). Patients 1 and 2 also 
had diarrhea and exhibited delirium. 

Laboratory investigations for pa-
tient 1 showed normocytic anemia, 
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